PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 1st NOVEMBER 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr R Lupton
Mr T Bonser
	Mr R Tillett

Mr T Woolven
	Mr J Scade


	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies: Mr P Scott. Borough Cllrs Taylor and Shaw

	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______
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155/16
156/16

157/16
	Members of the Public: Mrs Hunter 
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mrs Hunter did not have anything to raise.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 4th OCTOBER 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 4th October 2016 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Bonfire Night The Clerk confirmed that she had advised the Platt School Chair of Governors that no vehicles were to be used on the field behind the allotments on the 5th November and that all debris was to be cleared within seven days of the event

Access Road Mirror This mirror had firstly been damaged but had now been taken. Clerk to order a replacement.

Churchyard Mowing The Clerk had been asked to query the loss of Churchyard mowing funding as St Mary’s Church was an open churchyard and anyone could be buried there.

TMBC’s response had been to send the minute from the recent PPP meeting: “Reference was also made to open churchyards across the borough and, whilst there was no obligation on the Borough Council (or parish councils) to provide financial support, Members had requested that some further work be undertaken.  Information was to be sought from the church authorities on the capacity status of open churchyards throughout the Borough to enable further consideration of whether some funding (under section 214 of the Local Government Act 1972) should be offered to Parochial Church Councils to support their maintenance in furtherance of the previous policy in this regard.  The Director of Finance and Transformation stressed that this work had not been undertaken and therefore no decisions had yet been made."

Until the meeting with the Diocese had taken place, T&MBC thought that the information above still stands.

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

 There were no Borough Councillors present at the meeting
STONEHOUSE FIELD – ACCESS AGREEMENT
Access onto SHF The Clerk had circulated a draft access agreement. After two amendments had been made the Parish Council were satisfied that the agreement was correct. A map was to be attached to the agreement to show the appropriate boundary. Fields In Trust had confirmed that the granting of temporary access as detailed in an email and attachment did not require Fields in Trust consent under the terms of the Deed of Dedication. However, it had been emphasised that no encroachment could be permitted and that the dedicated land must remain accessible and usable for the purposes agreed within the Deed of Dedication.
Clerk to circulate final draft for approval by the Council before sending to residents. It was also agreed that the same agreement should also be sent to the resident of the property adjacent to the entrance of SHF who had also recently installed a gate. These agreement would be reviewed annually.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
TM/16/03076/TNCA Comp Lane,Platt Churchyard. Tree Work. No objections
TM/16/02599/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath Sherwood Yard. New dwelling. Strong objections
  PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/16/02370/FL LML Crouch, Crouch Cottages #2. Two storey side/rear extension. No objections. Approved 18/10/16
TM/16/02105/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Railway Cottage. Design alterations to 15/00435/FL. Objections as out of keeping. Approved 03/10/18
PLANNING WITHDRAWALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/15/03702/FL Maidstone Road, The Old Dairy. Conversion to single dwelling. Withdrawn 26/09/16
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/C/16/3154626
2 Keepers Cottage, Hurst Woods Against Enforcement Notice. Comments submitted by 22 Sept. 2016

APP/H2265/W/16/3147606
The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Against Refusal of TM/15/00978/FL. Appeal allowed 27/09/16 but no costs awarded
APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF Askew Bridge Site Non-determination & enforcement. 
Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
TMBC LOCAL PLAN
There were 65 pages to this report of which only parts of pages 28 and 29 applied.
The points on these pages that were applicable to Platt were those associated with the original suggestion of a Borough Green garden city. This was at present impractical owing to the fact that a significant portion of the land is presently undergoing mineral extraction.

Cllr Woolven had obtained an A5 brochure from Borough Green Library setting out the facts – for and against. This brochure led him to the Parish Alliance Report from which he was able to identify the sites mentioned above.  The Council had all received a copy of the 
Parish Alliance Report.
A public meeting would be held on 10th November at Platt Memorial Hall between 4pm an 7pm to answer any questions residents might have. Cllr Bonser to draft a response to this plan before the month end deadline.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Path Maintenance; A good deal of effort had been put into widening the main path from Windmill Hill to Roughetts by our contractors and there had been positive feedback.
Recently the rain diverters had been cleared out and brambles removed from heather in the Wellingtonias and in the Larches. In addition, the drive up to Roughetts had been cut back. All this work had been done by volunteers.
A tree blown over at Potter's Hole had been cut up by Mr Whale and Mr Sales.
The Oak by the Windmill Hill entrance had been tidied up during an overhead power line inspection and Mr Lupton had spotted a dead branch over the gate he was concerned about. It would be looked into again on the next Volunteer Day.
There was still some Coppicing to do in the area close to High Haugh and the work could resume in November.
Kevin Such had done excellent work in spraying the regrowth in areas where Rhododendron had been cut down. There were still some glades to do. Future contractor work would concentrate on clearing back Rhododendron along the main path Church to Windmill Hill.
Notice board replacement; Following a recent inspection by TMBC it was found that the notice board at the top of the churchyard steps was in poor condition. A quote was obtained for a replacement in green Oak, which Mr Whale thought would be perfectly adequate and would probably last 20 years, this was around £100 plus VAT. The committee resolved to go for this
Forestry Commission Grant Mr Whale said that he was now in a position to settle down to preparing a Management Plan for the purposes of the new Forestry Commission schemes, as agreed.
Correspondence Mr Whale said that he had received a very nice letter from Tim Bonser, the Vice Chairman of the Parish Council, explaining the position that the Council's "agent" so far as formal dealings with the Forestry Commission were concerned had to be a Councillor or the Clerk.
AOB Mr Whale thanked the Explorer Scouts and Bob Lupton for volunteering their time on the evening of August 30th. Two hours were spent cutting back the path from Windmill Hill to the Comp Lane entrance notice board.

Minutes The Platt Woods committee minutes had also been submitted to the Parish Council. The minutes stated that Mr Such had asked if Mr Whale could work with him if necessary. This was agreed and Mr Whale would invoice PPC for his work. The Council RESOLVED that this was a private matter between Mr Such and Mr Whale. Mr Such would be responsible for paying Mr Whale. This was not a matter for the Parish Council to be involved in. 

RESOLVED that any urgent works that Mr Whale undertook should first be approved by the Parish Council. Cllr Woolven to report back to the woods committee.
 FMC REPORT
Fencing A house in Lingfield Road had fence props up for some time in KGF. The Clerk had written to request that the props be removed from PC land. Clerk had written to say that the PC would remove the props in due course to allow mowing of the area.

Allotments Two vacant allotments had been strimmed and sprayed with weedkiller. It had been discussed whether it would be best to cover the areas with black plastic to prevent further weeds from growing. Cllr Darby said she would contact a resident who had supplied a similar product to the Memorial Hall Trustees. 

There had been interest in taking half of an allotment from a resident in Borough Green. 

Cllr Mathieson and Cllr Woolven would measure out each allotment (50 x 30ft, 60ft from Greenlands boundary). Posts to be installed denoting each allotment.

Ceiling in Portacabin A quote had been received for work to be undertaken at the portacabin for £622. Another quote had been received for £580. The first quote included metal nosing to the entrance to the portacabin. The Clerk was asked to check that wood repairs to the exterior would be painted and that this was included in the quote. RESOLVED that the first quote would be accepted if the painting was included. Cllr Darby reported that the whole exterior would need to be painted and that it was a possibility that the BG Explorer Group might carry out this job. 

Car Park Guttering had been replaced on the barn. A soakaway was the next phase. The Council had previously met with KCC and a soakaway would be needed which would link up to the drain owned by KCC. Mr Mathieson had found what appeared to be a partially collapsed chamber with no frame and cover and a couple of sections of concrete slabs jammed across the drain on Piggy Path. There were gaps between the slabs where soil had fallen down into the drain itself. Cllr Mathieson had asked KCC if this could be investigated as soon as possible as this could constitute a serious risk to members of the public.
Barn The barn was in desperate need of clearing. Various organisations had equipment stored here and the committee felt that lots of items could be thrown away. It was agreed that all organisations be notified that they look through their items and discard anything not needed by the end of February. Items that were definitely to be retained to be marked as such. Cllr Darby had notified the Scouts, Platt Fundraisers and the Memorial Hall Committee. Mr Hammal would notify BGJFC, Mr Palmer would notify PJCC and the Clerk to notify Stone House CC, Church Fair Committee and the Guide group.

A red vehicle had damaged the barn doors. Mr Baker said that the bottom of the doors could be pushed out and bolts attached.
 

Play Equipment Cllrs Darby, Scade and Mathieson had surveyed the play equipment and prepared a schedule of works. Cllr Mathieson had infilled the surface at the pedestrian gateentrance and topped with rubber matting and repaired the surface under the rocker horse. Clerk to order swing seats and chains for junior swings. Metal climbing apparatus had been painted.
See Saw A wooden skirt was needed around the base of the seesaw which Mr Vallance was currently making. 

Ballcourt A quote had been received for repairs to the ball court totalling £2615 (inclusive of £1200 labour). To reline the court it would cost £845. It was agreed that a site meeting would be held to see if any of the work could be carried out by local tradesmen.

 CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
Malling Art Club
Storage Fees





£25.00 

Kent Cricket

Match Fees  




          £105.00 





















  Total
          £130.00


The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  VAT

   Total

St Mary’s PCC
Churchyard Mowing 



         £2,111.00 


Mrs M Beale

Cleaning Oct 16



            £100.00 

Mrs J Davies

Salary Oct 16





£922.05  

Wrotham PC

Maintenance        


  £1.40 
  £54.74

Mrs J Davies

Weedkiller





  £26.99


PWLB


Loan Repayment



         £3,931.66

PAYE


Tax/NI Sept 16

 


  £88.09    

RBLI


Poppy Wreath





  £80.00

Mr J Scade

Painting of Play Equipt

  

£129.75   


















Total


   £1.40         £7,444.28 

PRECEPT
The Council RESOLVED that the loss of the financial scheme and council tax support grant from T&MBC should be added to the PC’s precept.  RESOLVED that £250 be added for Council training. This would be an agenda item for the following month. 

9.20pm Mrs Hunter left the meeting.

STREET LIGHTING
Cllr Palmer had attended a meeting where she had met a KCC Officer, Sue Kinsella who was responsible for street lighting. KCC were converting all streetlights under its remit to LED lighting and this would be a 60% energy saving. By doing this they could keep lighting on main roads switched on all night. Ms Kinsella said that she would be happy to quote for any works needed on parish owned lighting. Cllr Bonser said that he and Cllr Scott would liaise with Ms Kinsella on this matter.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Carol Singing RESOLVED that monies raised from this year’s carol singing event be donated to the Alexandra Sales Trust.

REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Salt Cllr Palmer said that KCC would like to know if parishes required salt for the coming winter. Cllr Bonser to check salt bins. Cllr Darby said that she would check with Mr Baker if more salt was required.
Precept KCC would be increasing its precept by 2% for 2017/18. Government had cut funding by £110m. The increase in the precept would account for £30m but there would be a further £80m to be found.

Devolution was coming and Tunbridge Wells, Tonbridge and Malling and Sevenoaks Borough Councils would be working together. Villages were being encouraged to form clusters to undertake village caretaking tasks. Platt Parish Council RESOLVED that it was happy to work with BG and Wrotham and find out costings for tasks currently carried out by T&MBC to see if, as a cluster of villages, they could carry out the tasks more economically.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Darby said that Leybourne Grange Riding School would be holding its annual Christmas event on 9th December at 1pm.
Cllr Tillett reported that there was a new NW Kent liaison officer. It was thought that communication between the liaison officer and Parish Councils would increase in due course.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 6th December 2016.

The meeting was closed at 9.50pm
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